SUN Service System Coordinating Council Meeting

April 1, 2011
8:30 - 10:30 a.m. 

MEETING NOTES
Attendance

Members Present:  Bill Scott (Co-Chair), Kathy Tinkle (Co-Chair for Joanne Fuller), Barbara Kienle, Krista Larson, Gloria Wiggins, John Richmond, Joshua Todd, Roberta Phillip, Nate Waas Shull, Lee Po Cha (alt), Mary Richardson (alt), Dunya Minoo (alt), Todd Diskin (alt), 
Also Attending:  Peggy Samolinski, Diana Hall, Mary Li, Linda Castillo, Kamesha Robinson, Nell Tessman, Rachel Spigal, Greg Belisle, Aaron Ridings, Lori Kenney
Alt = alternate member

Updates/Announcements
· Todd announced that Uma, our student representative on the Coordinating Council, has been chosen to be Madison High School’s Rose Festival Ambassador.  This role will take a great deal of her time so she will not be at our meetings for several months.  Daniel Pearson, from Cleveland High School and Chair of the Multnomah Youth Commission’s Education Committee, will be filling in for Uma in her absence. 

· Peggy said SUN will be hosting folks from the Early Childhood Linkages project on April 27-29th.  People from the Kellogg Foundation will be here on April 27th for a study visit.  Peggy said she may be asking some Council members to join these conversations about community schools.
· On Wednesday, April 6th from 10:15 to noon, City Council will hold a briefing on the Mayor’s education endeavors, including their $100,000 budget offering to David Douglas High School to establish a SUN community school.  Barbara Kienle will be speaking on the value to the district and the school of having a community school.  All are invited to attend to show their support for this funding.

· Peggy announced that a decision has been made to spend the $15,000 from the City to support students in their transition to Marshall High School over the summer and fall.  The funding will allow hiring a part-time attendance person.

· Nate provided some news about 8th/9th Grade Counts saying it has resulted in the largest amount of in-kind contributions yet, with 50 summer Americorps /VISTA  members set to work in the program for this summer.  Northwest Evaluation Association provided an in-kind evaluation showing significant growth in accumulated credits for academic priority students participating in 9th Grade Counts in 2009, compared to academic priority youth not enrolled in the program.   Nate also reported that Tedros Abraham, a current Americorps member at PSF, will stay on as staff to help lead Ninth Grade Counts in the future.
Wellness Policy
Peggy introduced the latest version of the Wellness Policy that is funded through a CDC grant and supports HB 2650 and Oregon Nutrition Standards for nutrition at all schools.  Although the initial focus of the Wellness Policy has been on SUN Community Schools, SSSES, Anti-Poverty and PCDS will be added over the next couple of months.

Kamesha Robinson walked members through the policies, noting that a pilot has taken place at 8 schools, following an assessment and focus group with site managers.  Section 1 aligns with HB 2650 regarding nutritional snacks during regular programming.  This cost neutral policy designates water as the preferred beverage, sodas should not be offered, and site managers should not use food as an incentive.  Section 2 suggests serving nutritious food for at least three family nights.  The OSU extension is working with SUN staff to develop suggestions for affordable, nutritious food.  Section 3 discusses promoting opportunities for 60 minutes of physical activity per week for both youth and adult SUN CS participants.  This could be done in 15 minute segments each day.  Space is a potential barrier, with gyms often in use for intramurals but activities could take place in class or through walking around the school.  This is also a cost neutral policy.   Section 4 limits commercial advertising as it relates to nutrition, wellness and physical activity in SUN CS.  This would cover any advertising in newsletters or associated with donations.  Section 5 limits non-educational screen time.

A discussion followed about potential barriers to accomplishing the wellness policies.  Many sites do not have covered playgrounds, limiting options for outdoor activity in inclement weather.  Principals and site managers have expressed concern about liability and safety issues with students doing activities in the rain or in hallways.  Providers who were part of the pilot said implementation may need to take place slowly to work around space issues.  There was a suggestion that barriers to activities be documented so staff can track what folks can achieve and what the barriers are.  Some schools will be creative about how to address barriers and it would be helpful to hear about what others are doing.  Members were uneasy about the word “policy” and suggested changing the language to guidelines, recommendations or “something we are moving toward”.  There was some concern that providers were being asked to implement policy without additional funding and that vegetarian and religious foods were not mentioned.  Providers cannot control what schools might do in terms of advertising.  Providers have goals that have been established and are concerned about adding one more requirement with the huge increases in social service needs.  Peggy confirmed that the Wellness Policies would be included in program instructions for providers.
Next Steps:
· A group of executive directors for SUN CS providers will be convened to discuss how to move forward on the Wellness Policies

Expiring Grants

Kathy debriefed a work session that met to address expiring grants, saying that all funding partners came forward with contributions toward addressing the expiring grants.  She underscored that the draft recommendations are just tentative contributions from partners, not firm commitments.  Council members developed the recommendations with a commitment to achieving a balance of equitable funding throughout the County, based on poverty levels and maintaining our current investment in SUN Community Schools.  The recommendations are as follows:
Boise-Eliot, Vernon and Harrison Park in Portland Public Schools:  PPS and Multnomah County each contribute $144,000 to provide the needed $288,000 to continue funding these sites in FY11/12.

Lynch Wood in Centennial:  Multnomah County contributes $95,000, which is currently included in the Department of County Human Services budget to continue funding this site in FY11/12.  

Bridger Elementary in Portland Public Schools:  Portland Public Schools contribute $95,000 to continue funding this site in FY11/12

David Douglas High School:  The City of Portland contribute $100,000 and David Douglas School District provide $10,000 cash and $x in-kind to create a SUN Community School at the biggest high school in the City of Portland and Multnomah County.  
Gordon Russell Middle School in Gresham-Barlow and Reynolds Middle School in Reynolds:  SUN staff members are checking with Gresham-Barlow and Reynolds about their potential contributions.  The outcome of those conversations will be brought to the possible contributing partners from the Expiring Grants work group to determine a recommendation on these sites that is feasible and in line with articulated priorities.

High school community schools will be funded at $110,000.  There was a question whether the Council has a policy on funding levels based on school size.  This has not been addressed yet.  There was also a suggestion to add provider match and in-kind contributions to the letter to show that all partners are contributing.  Peggy asked for provider assistance in quantifying those numbers.  The letter will be sent out after conversations with Gresham-Barlow and Reynolds.  The following suggestions were made:
· Clarify that the letter represents recommendations, not commitments for funding

· Include in the letter that providers are leveraging funding with match and in-kind contributions

· Include information about the high need at David Douglas and that bringing SUN to David Douglas has been a priority for the Council
Next Steps:

· Staff will confirm tentative commitments, connect with Gresham-Barlow and Reynolds, revise the letter with the suggested changes, and send it to elected officials.
Cradle to Career and Every School a SUN CS Workgroup
Nate reported that the full 40 member Cradle to Career Executive Council will be convened on April 12th for its first quarterly meeting, from 7:30 – 9:00 a.m. at the Northwest Evaluation Association at 121 NW Everett St. (formerly the Port of Portland building) in Old Town.  On Tuesday, April 5th, the PSF Board will approve the full membership for the Council which will be comprised of the Mayor, the Chair, Superintendents, non-profits and businesses.  Although the list is not public yet, he shared that Krista is one of the not-for profit members and Nichole Maher will represent Communities of Color.  The full rosters will be published next week.  At their first meeting, the Council, co-chaired by Greg Kantor and Judy Pepler, will review the indicators developed by PSU.  C2C and PSU will also co-staff a data team to ensure the indicators are sound.  
The C2C Steering Committee, charged with moving the work forward, will meet on a monthly basis.  Co-chairs are Consuelo Saragoza, Multnomah County Health Department and Susheela Jayapal, parent leader.  Membership is mostly at the staff level, including, Roberta, Kali, Josh, Nate and Lisa P, and will also include one superintendent and Mark Jackson of REAP.  
On April 12th, the Council will approve criteria for determining focus areas from the five broad policy areas, which may include some of STRIVE’s criteria:  expert judgment/promising practices, existing data, community will, political will, existing capacity and finances, and a funding champion. In July, the Council will be identifying focus areas from a list developed by the Steering Committee.  Nate said they hope to change their name and branding in the coming six months and want to have some level of community conversation in the process.  Cradle to Career is receiving a lot of good technical assistance from Strive and they are having lots of off-line conversations with collaborative groups about how they can fit in the overall efforts.  
Bill and Barbara Kienle gave an update on the Every School a SUN CS workgroup.  Joe Zehnder from the City of Portland has joined the work group, bringing his planning expertise and connection with the Portland Plan.  The Portland Plan includes four strategies:  Equity; Education; Economic Prosperity and Affordability; and Healthy Connected Neighborhoods.  Work group members will be tracking discussions around all four strategies and will try to include SUN in all of them.  In addition, work group members will be watching developments with the Governor’s early childhood/Early Learning Council and will be talking with PPS and Parkrose about including space for community schools in their facilities plans.  Efforts are underway to develop a PowerPoint presentation for the Cradle to Career Council (July/August) and Steering Committee (June).  The presentation will include why we want every school to be a SUN community school, why and how that will be an important strategy for the C2C to adopt and how that will make a difference. The presentation might also be used for the Portland Plan and other leadership groups.  The core message will be developed around C2C’s four pillars:  Partnership Development/Cradle to Career Pipeline (partners, SUN Coordinating Council); Evidence-Based Decision Making (data collection), Collaboration and Capacity Building; and Investment, Sustainability, and Community Engagement.  The presentation may include maps the City put together for Education Cabinet meetings showing resources, resource deserts and locations of schools throughout the County to illustrate how community schools can serve as a community hub and resource center.  

Program Presentation:  Anti-Poverty Services
Peggy reminded Council members about the decision made last year to regularly provide program presentations to the Council to keep members informed and up-to-date on services being provided within the SUN Service System and issues within each of the service areas.  She introduced Mary Li, Manager of Anti-Poverty and Prosperity Services from Multnomah County’s Community Services Division to speak about this program.  Mary described the four core services that comprise the anti-poverty/prosperity services in the SUN Service System:  Basic Needs; Anti-Poverty Education and Support; Housing; and System Collaboration. The original vision for SUN was based on both easing the experience of poverty (anti-poverty/prosperity services) and ending the conditions of poverty including generational poverty (community schools and academic achievement) and these strategies have been successfully followed over the years.  
Despite the increase in families experiencing poverty and the increase in community schools, anti-poverty services have not grown accordingly and funding has in some cases decreased.  As the number of community schools grows, services need to be aligned and layered to give the maximum benefit to everyone, rather than just providing what is available at that site.  Mary would like to address this through the next procurement cycle.  She said there are many opportunities for greater coordination between anti-poverty and SUN.  It is also important to keep addressing disproportionality with poverty and people of color.  
Many funding sources for anti-poverty and prosperity are at risk for FY12.  Federal Community Services Block Grants funds which are used for easing and ending poverty are slated for a 50% reduction.  This funding decrease has the potential to destabilize the system.  State Emergency Housing Assistance cuts are uncertain but could be as much as 40%.  LIEAP, Federal Low-Income Energy Assistance Program providing funding for utility assistance payments, faces a 50% reduction.  Federal Housing and Urban Development reductions are anticipated but not known at this time.  On the more positive side, the County hopes to maintain stable funding for the coming year. Through the receipt of $1m of federal stimulus funding a new collaborative program was implemented for those hardest hit by the recession - Action for Prosperity (AFP).  AFP is collaboration between the County, WorkSystems, Inc., Housing Authority of Portland (HAP) and DHS.  By system alignment and layering services and supports, 175 households stabilized housing and got jobs within 12 months during the heart of the recession.  All the jobs came from 100 employers, at an average of $11.79/hour.  While this does not meet WorkSystem’s criteria for a “living wage” (such as being an RN) it is a step on the continuum toward prosperity.  It will be interesting to understand how these employers were able to offer jobs during a recession.  This success story underscores the importance of bringing the business community into the SUN partnership.  Mary and her staff will be working with the City of Portland to achieve greater coordination and efficiency on the continuum of those who are homeless and dealing with low income.  

Bill emphasized that a discussion about expanding anti-poverty services is very timely, given our goal of significantly expanding community schools.  It will be very important to intentionally link community schools with these kinds of services.  Lee stressed the importance of using education to reduce poverty and Krista underscored that the numbers of those not being served is large. Josh asked what the costs would be to add anti-poverty services into the costs for each new SUN CS.  Peggy said she has been reluctant to add this (including PCDS and SSSES) to the costs for fear the additional costs would be seen as a barrier.  Bill said it is important to include these costs and that the number should not be based on the current system since we are not serving all who are in need now.
Next Steps:
· Staff will determine the costs for new SUN CS when including PCDS, SSSES and anti-poverty/prosperity services.  
Upcoming Council and Workgroup Meeting Dates/Times:

	Coordinating Council:

Friday, May 6, 2011

8:30-10:30 a.m.

Multnomah Building, Room 112 

501 SE Hawthorne

Future Coordinating Council Meetings*:  

(*All are from 8:30-10:30 a.m. in the Multnomah Building)

Friday, June 3, Room 112

Friday, July 1, 2011, Room 112

Friday, August 5, Room 112

Friday, September 2, Room 112

Friday, October 7, Room 112

Friday, November 4, Room 112

Friday, December 2, Room 112


	
	Every School a SUN CS Workgroup
Tuesday, April 26, 2011

2:00 – 3:30 p.m.

Zipcar Offices

739 SW 10th (and Yamhill)

Higher Education Workgroup discussion with Higher Ed
May 2011
Self Sufficiency Workgroup discussion with Anti-Poverty Providers

Wednesday, April 6, 2011

1:10 – 1:35 pm

Multnomah Building, Maple Room

501 SE Hawthorne
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